
S.  Tahoe  council  asks  for
help if workers want to keep
jobs
By Kathryn Reed

After nearly three hours, the South Lake Tahoe City Council
turned the budget discussion on the nearly 200 people who
attended the special meeting Thursday night.

Councilman Bruce Grego led the charge, with his colleagues
falling in behind, when he asked where those in attendance
have  been  before  last  night.  Then  asking  them  to  suggest
solutions for closing the $5.2 million gap. Asking them to do
more than say they are good workers or retirees, and that they
should keep their jobs, salaries and benefits. The offer was
put to the community at-large as well.
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With the 2011-12 budget taking effect Oct. 1, the council
unanimously agreed to meet again Sept. 27 at 6pm, with a vote
expected that night. Between now and then council members want
ideas for how to solve the problem, not reasons why not to do
something. However, it would be a serious violation for a
represented employee to engage a councilperson in a discussion
about salaries, benefits or work conditions.

This extension also allows the city to continue negotiating
with its seven bargaining units and come up with solutions
that would alter the budget proposal as presented. While the
council  met  in  closed  session  before  the  budget  meeting
started  at  7:15pm,  no  reportable  action  on  the  labor
negotiations  was  taken.

Revenue discussion

Grego, showing his frustration, said the council put a measure
on the ballot two years ago to raise the business license fee,
which  would  have  mostly  increased  the  rate  on  larger
businesses,  and  the  town  voted  it  down.

With the hotel occupancy rate at 23 percent, City Manger Tony
O’Rourke said now is not the time to raise the transient
occupancy tax when rooms already are empty.

One person who spoke to Lake Tahoe News said she tried to
offer O’Rourke ideas but was shunned. She’s going to take her
thoughts to the council in private.

At the meeting, Robert Stiles with Tahoe Real Estate Services,
suggested raising the vacation rental home fee from $144 a
year to $250 to raise about $130,000.

Steve  Crouch,  who  represents  the  General-Public  Works
association, said lower the reserves to less than 25 percent,
don’t spend money on frivolous items like $9,000 to decorate a
Christmas tree or $50,000 on GPS tracking devices for snowplow
drivers.



Rob Swain, who runs the senior center, said, “There are lots
of assets. Things could be explored. We could get creative and
have lots better results.”

This longtime employee ran the ice rink before it was turned
over to a private operation last month.

He did not present any ideas at the Sept. 15 meeting, but
instead spoke in platitudes.

Councilman Tom Davis is most concerned about the projected
revenue  in  the  budget.  He  echoed  Stiles’  comment  that
forecasting an increase in property taxes of about 1.5 percent
could backfire. Property taxes are the city’s largest source
of income.

What’s on the table

The elimination of 22 jobs is likely if concessions are not
made by the employee groups regarding benefits. Who exactly
they are is not definitive until either a labor contract is
renegotiated or the deadline arrives for the council to pass a
budget – which must be balanced per state law. Even then,
employee bumping rights make for the fallout to be a bit
prolonged.

City  Manager
Tony  O'Rourke
outlines  the
budget.

Cuts  are  expected  in  nearly  every  department.  The  three
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division chiefs in the fire department have been given notice.
They are at-will employees.

At the meeting Thursday, O’Rourke said the city is “proposing
alternative delivery contracts” for the rec center, senior
center and pool. He said this would not affect the quality or
quantity of services.

Sources have told Lake Tahoe News the rec center is likely to
have a greater partnership with the local Boys & Girls Club
because it is running similar programs, plus the two buildings
are walking distance from each other.

El Dorado County is expected to take over a larger roll in how
the senior center is operated. Most counties run these types
of programs – not a city.

Changes to the pool are expected, but it will not be operated
by a private entity.

O’Rourke admitted the golf course, airport, campground and
other city run operations could be turned over to a private
operator if the numbers make it more advantageous to do so and
the council agrees to it.

Temporary snowplow operators are expected to go from seven to
15. O’Rourke said this will provide for an initial savings of
$256,000 a year, with long-term benefits of a half million
dollars a year.

Maintenance of roads beyond pothole repair will be contracted
out.

Furloughs  for  just  about  everyone  are  going  away  –  which
equates to 18,000 hours of additional service.

Lease purchase agreements for police vehicles will become the
new norm.

Who’s saying what



Many of the 29 people who spoke, along with a few shouts from
the audience (many of whom were watching on the television
monitor in the lobby because of space constraints), voiced
frustration  with  what  they  perceive  as  cuts  only  at  the
bottom.

However, it was in March that three director jobs and the
assistant city manager position were eliminated. O’Rourke on
Thursday said the consolidation of jobs resulted in 10 percent
raises  for  the  finance  director,  police-fire  chief,  and
community services director because of increased duties.

He failed to mention how the human resources director and
public information officer also are making more.

Employees say this is unfair. When they are asked to do more
with fewer people they are not given raises. While this is
true, they have a contract per their bargaining unit and the
upper management positions are at-will and not represented.

But two of their own got 10 percent raises as well — the
capital improvement manager and payroll specialist.

Non-exempt types will also be paying their share of PERS,
while the only employee group to agree to do so is the fire
association.

O’Rourke emphatically stated he had not received a single
bonus nor a nickel raise since he has been here. (Although he
came on board in August 2010, the council has yet to review
him as is normal each year.)

Crouch, the union rep, said it’s frustrating to negotiate with
the numbers continually changing. City staff said property
taxes and state take-aways legitimately altered the figures.

Judy Crawford, former parks and rec employee, lamented how sad
it is there are more places to buy pot in town than there are
places to buy shoes.



Thirteen-year-old Garrett Harley spoke of the great job the
rec staff does.

Vivian Gonterman, who has lived in town since Pioneer Trail
was a dirt road, equated the city contracting out services to
how  well  the  United  States  has  prospered  by  having  other
countries  make  everything.  Her  husband  is  a  retired  city
employee.

Joe McKenna, retired fire captain, said, “We’ve always dealt
with financial crisis. I was on the bargaining team. We gave
up a lot for our health care.” (Retirees get the same health
care benefits employees get.)

Jerry Copeland, representing the Admin-Confidential employee
group, said no one told him there would be a reward to come to
the table first. (The fire association is getting a 2 percent
raise  because  they  made  concessions.)  He  also  said  the
perception  is  the  employees  are  the  ones  who  caused  the
financial problems.

A recurring sentiment expressed confidentially to Lake Tahoe
News is that management, and therefore the council, don’t
really care and are trying to balance the budget on the back
of employees who did not create the fiscal mess. In addition,
the dictatorial nature of how things are run is often echoed.

Lindsey  Henry,  27,  a  third  generation  South  Lake  Tahoe
resident, said of the employees, “You need to consider the big
picture of what they are doing for this community.” Her dad
used to work for the city.

Many people voiced concern for how well the streets would be
plowed with temps and the potential liability it could create
for the city.

“Temporary workers won’t save our city,” Vernon Lee told the
council.



While the city struggles to live within its means, many who
spoke  said  it’s  also  critical  to  not  lose  the  sense  of
community that still lingers.


